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CHAIR TAVARES: ... (gavel) . .. Will the Planning Committee please come to order. For our
meeting of June 5th , we have in attendance of the Members: Danny Mateo, the
Vice-Chair of the Committee; along with Members Michelle Anderson; G. Riki Hokama;
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Dain Kane; Michael Molina; and Joe Pontanilla. Mr. Carroll
afternoon's meeting, and Ms. Johnson should be joining us shortly.

IS

excused for this

ITEM NO. 39:

MAXIMUM BUILDING HEIGHT REQUIREMENTS (SAND HILLS IN
WAILUKU) (C.c. 05-287)

ITEM NO. 44:

AMENDMENT TO DEFINITION OF HEIGHT (C.c. 06-104)

CHAIR TAVARES: On the agenda this morning, or this afternoon, are two items: PC-39,
which is titled the Maximum Building Height Requirements (Sand Hills in Wailuku); and
PC-44, which is an amendment to the definition of height.
At this time we will be taking public testimony. I remind members and ...Members of
the Council and of the audience that if you have a cell phone or pager, please put it on the
silent mode or turn it off so that we can have a minimum amount of disruption. When
you corne to testify, state your name for the record and if you represent a group or
yourself, please state that also. You'll have three minutes to provide testimony and a
minute to conclude. So with that, I will call the first testifier, Mr. Jim Smith. . .. Good
afternoon.

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MR. SMITH: Chairperson Tavares, Members of the Planning Committee, my name is Jim
Smith and I'm a resident of Haiku. And I, I received a copy of this ordinance and, and
when I saw the notice ...that was sent to me, I was a little bit surprised. Here, here we
have a definition section of our Code and it's, it's being converted into some sort of a
policy
a definition is an exact meaning
aeJ[llllltlOn as it

IS

to
an
approved?
where any change how you apply that power must occur. It shouldn't occur in a,
a.. .I mean this, this is the, this is a political place, this Chamber is a political place and
this is a very significant political event because what it does is change the meaning of
definition. It changes your relationship to me and it does it out of ignorance, and that to
me is the, the conflict that we have here is you define what is good in a common way,
and that's a moral principle and you imbued upon every act of legislation. Your
determination of what is good for the common man. Now there's a distinction between a
moral principle of an individual. The moral principle of an individual exists within
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himself. Now the ideology of Arakawa is if it feels good, it must be good or if somebody
tells me it's good, it must be good and everything else gets in the way. But that's not our
political system. Our political system is you say what is common and what is good, the
common good, everyone; and then we have a Charter that provides a Board of Variance
and Appeals that says well, in this particular instance it's hurting you more than it's
helping us, so you get this. But that's our system and against that is the Arakawa
ideology.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Three minutes.
MR. SMITH: It's the same thing that is happening in Washington. We have the Bush ideology.
We don't want that. We want our political system to nurture the common good, and I
hope you will dispose of this today. Thank you very much.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any questions for Mr. Smith, Members? If not, thank you, Mr. Smith.
And that was on PC, PC-44 that he was testifying. Okay, Mr. Dwight Nacua, and Dwight
will be followed by Mr. Joe Medeiros.
MR. NACUA: Good afternoon, my name is Dwight Nacua, I live at 222 Nakoa Drive. I'm
testifying on behalf of myself on Item, PC-39. When you talk about height limits in our
area and the change in the definition of the height limit, we think or we feel on Nakoa
Drive, and especially us who live right next to Joe and Mrs.--oh, my God, I forgot my
neighbor's name already--Mrs. Goshi, there's a particular lot backing theirs that's over
and above what was existing, what was first put there and what now exists. I mean this
thing is, like Joe's testimony will show, level or above Nakoa Drive, which never
happened, it was never there before. So how they can come to get a variance or how they
obtained the variance is what we're asking...how did this happen? Okay. If you change
or saying to
already happened. Nobody's
two

No,

brought

over to

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you were never notified that this amount
coming to this site until after it started coming?

fill was

MR. NACUA: Yes. What happened was my neighbor's wall, when they were grubbing, got
knocked down--that's right next to me--and then they started bringing in fill and bringing
-3-
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in fill, and the next thing we know there's this big mountain offill and they still didn't fix
the wall until they were ready to pull out of the project, RCI.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
MR. NACUA: You're welcome.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any other questions for Mr. Nacua? If not, thank you very much. Mr. Joe
Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Hi, my name is Joe Medeiros, I live on Nakoa Drive ...next door to
Mr. Nacua. We're in regards to the maximum building height. The reason why we're
here today is the grading behind my property is ...they've raised it up sub ... ,
substantially ...upward about 20 feet directly behind my lot, and it was my understanding
that the maximum building height is 30 feet above the original grade or the new grade,
whichever is lower, is what I found out from the grading department. And so we've got
this lot here that's 20 feet above its original grade. Well, then by right you can build a
house that's only 10 feet tall. Going back and forth ... the grading department to the
Planning Department and nobody really knew whose, whose deal this was. We finally
kind of got some answers and I've received a letter, after writing a letter to the Mayor, I
received a letter back from him saying that the Mayor personally made an, an
administrative decision to allow them to not have to abide by that maximum building
height code, and we're all kind of wondering how that's possible. It's my understanding
that, that he's not supposed to be able to do that. So we're just trying to figure out at
what point do we move from here knowing that this law was broken and it was let slide,
and I'm not sure about the other grades along the neighborhood because I don't have a, a
personal reference as to where they started. But if this just only in my backyard, I don't
to
out

No, I
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You never received a written response?
MR. MEDEIROS: No, it was quite some time. I, I can't remember the dates, but it was--how
long did it take?
-4-
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Have, have you ever received any type of written response to
your issue that you brought before us?
MR. MEDEIROS: I did from the Mayor... urn ... oh, I do have one here from the
Mayor. .. May .. .it's not. .. well, this one wasn't to me, but it was to someone else,
May 31 st, but I never got this one, but it was passed on to me.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Is, is that something that you would be able to pass on to the
Committee so that we can have access to that information?
MR. MEDEIROS: Sure, sure.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I think the Chair will allow the staff to take care of that. But
in, in part does it, that letter that you have that was passed on to you, that's the response
that you gave us that the Administration not only authorized the developer to continue,
but allowed the violation to occur? I mean ...
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. I'm done with questions.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Yeah, thank you. If you'll make that available to our staff, then-MR. MEDEIROS: Sure.
CHAIR TAVARES:

make

copies of

some

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Twenty feet from its original grade?
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes, it was .. .I, I'm .. .I'm estimating it, but it used to go way down and
when I, when I walked down the lot below, it looks like about one length of PVC pipe
standing upright and that's, that's behind me and Mrs. Goshi. It's, that lot is now about 5
or 6 feet higher than my lot, and then it's almost even with her lot because we have a, a
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step between me and my neighbor. So, if you put a two-story house on that, Mrs. Goshi
will get completely blocked out, no view of the mountain or the ocean that which she
enjoys now. My house, if you walk on that lot number seven--I had pictures that I had
sent to various Councilmen and, and the thing--I stood on the lot and took pictures into
my own backyard over the top of the 10-foot dust fence. So, I know that by right you're
not supposed to build anything higher than 6 feet, you know, fence-wise in a residential.
That was a 10-foot fence and you could just stand on the lot in the backyard and look
right down into the backyards and right in there, and, and a two-story house, well, there,
that puts their bedroom window up, you know, another 15 or so feet high.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. How many truckloads do you think have been
coming in? Do you have any estimate?
MR. MEDEIROS: Well, it, it. .. the lot was raised in three phases. They, they raised it and then
compacted it and then graded it, and it looked like that was finished and it sat for a
number of weeks, and then they came again and raised it again and put irrigation in,
hydro-mulched and all, all that. So we said okay, well, looks like this is finally it, and
we're waiting and waiting, and at that time we were kind of asking questions, hey, how
can you do this and, and all of a sudden I think two or three months later they came in
with these big trucks and came in and over the top of the hydro-mulch and they went and
raised it up one more time. And so it just kept going and going and it seemed like there
was no limit, but as far as truckloads... gees, I couldn't imagine. Many, many semi-loads
of sand were, were brought in. It's ...the entire lot was raised from, you know, from the
bottom up.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and who told you that the Mayor had made an
administrative decision to, I guess, forego the County Code?

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
MR. MEDEIROS: Sure.
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank, thank you very much. Mr. Medeiros, good, good
afternoon and thank you for, thank you for being here. Your, your ... Mr. Nacua
- 6-
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referenced that prior to this date you've been running around the County trying to get
answers from the various departments. Can you, can you tell us who you contacted in the
various departments trying to get answers to the, the question of the fill?
MR. MEDEIROS: I had first gone to the grading department and asked them what was going on
and how they can do this and that and, and what. .. after going they sent me to the
Planning Department. The Planning Department sent me back to the grading department
saying, oh, no, no they inspected it. I went back to the grading department, finally it was
explained by one ofthe inspectors and says ... he, he came out and said it's their property,
they can do whatever they want with it. If you own a piece of land you can, you
can... you can raise the grade 50 feet if you want to, that's your right to do that; however,
it's the Planning Department who approves the building permits to build on that grade
and they have to decide what grade is, is acceptable and what's not. The grading
department, their responsibility is to assess the stability of the material that was placed
and, and compaction and that's it. Their, you know, environmental impacts, that's, that's
not their department. It's just ground stability.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: And the inspector that told you there was nothing that could be done
was a private inspector?
MR. MEDEIROS: Oh, it was one of the County inspectors. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: And you...they, they did spend some time with you taking a look at
the impacts of the fill on the rest of the subdivision, Nakoa Subdivision?
MR. MEDEIROS: They went out and, and looked at the particular lot that I had asked them to
look at, and they said, well, everything checks out as far as their department is concerned.
It
slope that

MR. MEDEIROS: Well, for the past 60 years or so everybody's had a gulch that used to drop
off and there were nice kiawe trees and birds flying through there, and it was like a little
mini forest. It was really nice. That's one of the reasons why we bought that, that
property. It was so private, so quiet, you know, no neighbors and all of sudden now the
lots just got higher and higher and higher and, and you look at it, and now try to imagine
a two-story custom home right in the backyard. So a lot of people are going to lose their
VIews. In, in my particular case, I'm going to have somebody way up there looking
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straight down on me, and that's in my second floor living room window; I'll be looking
up into their window. So it's, it's .. .it's made it pretty uncomfortable. The, the
neighbors are, are pretty upset and ...just the way that it was gone about. From day one
the grading, nobody knew the grading was going to be taking place. They came through
and bulldozed through people's little farms that they had. They were, you know, they
were encroaching, but they've been doing that for numbers and numbers of years;
irrigation was shooting everywhere and, and, you know, just it was a mess; and
stonewalls, my stonewall was knocked down, as well a piece of it that kept water from
my neighbor's yard from running around and coming down into my property. That was
also encroaching, but because when they hit it they broke it off at the property line, they
just never bothered to put that back. But, yeah, the majority as a whole ...the, the
community is pretty upset and trying to get answers out of the developer, it was really
tough and it just seemed like they weren't very respectful going about this. After
everybody starting screaming, then they tried being nice, but the damage is done and the
lots are raised, and we're just trying to figure out what we can do at this point.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Medeiros, as far as hearing, you
know, both you as well as Mr. Nakoa [sic], Nacua, in regards to this particular
subdivision in general, the issue here is basically the amount of backfill that was putting
into the subdivision along with the ...probably compounding the building height that
would affect most of the neighbors in your area? Is that the, the issue here?
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes. Basically, yeah, it's, it's ... they brought ex ... , excessive amounts of
especially
house. It seems as though the,
lots
starting right

we

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah.
Thank you, Madam Chair.
Good afternoon,
Mr. Medeiros. With the grade has the homes nearby been impacted as far as dust, there
never has been dust damage to any of the homes as well?
MR. MEDEIROS: Oh, everybody's houses are filthy, yeah, but ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You brought this to the attention of the developer as well and
they didn't go water down the lot?
MR. MEDEIROS: They, they, they did the best that they could .. .I, I. .. from what I was told
they drove trucks and watered things down, but being that it's all sand, the water doesn't
stay there for very long, you know. You soak it down in the morning, by lunchtime the
roads with those big trucks driving over it, it turns to powder. So there's not a whole lot
you can, I guess that they could do, but it was, yeah, consistently dusty. The houses
are ... you know, well, like in my house the bathroom window on the, the upwind side of
the house that we need that for ventilation and the countertops, bathroom counters,
kitchen counters, everything is just... everyday it's covered with dust.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
Yes.
Is your neighborhood considered a historic
neighborhood because of the age of the dwellings?
MR. MEDEIROS:

not sure. I, I know a lot of houses have been there for quite some

The other issue is with regard to
with the elevation now of other dwellings or potential dwellings being higher and the
gulch area being raised up. What have you at least observed as far as mitigation with
regard to drainage, or are you concerned also that when rains do come, that now that
could impact potentially your property?
MR. MEDEIROS: They did put in a drainage swale and they, I guess they're allowing for an
easement between our properties and their lots, the Maui Lani lots. It's .. .1 guess the
-9-
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swale is approximately 3, 3 feet or so wide and, you know, about a foot deep. It's got the
mesh on it and they threw some grass seed on there. That is supposed to take the, the
runoff water from the Nakoa Drive residents, take their water and run along the property
lines, along the back of the property lines and then dump it into a drain pipe that they
have, it ends up by Nacua's house, and then they take that down and, and into their. ..the
community's, their community's drainage system. I'm not sure how well that's going to
work. I know that because there was an existing gulch, all the lots on Nakoa Drive are
designed to drain into that, the Sand Hills, the new Sand Hills lots. So with all the
number of houses, they're all draining into that one subdivision. I,1. . .I don't see it, you
know, handling storm water. It's handling the minor rains that we've had lately, but large
storms, that's a lot of water to handle. So I'm, I'm not sure. It seems to be doing it for
now.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So for 50- or 100-year storm runoff, you were not advised by
the Plarming Department or the developer what this would accommodate?
MR. MEDEIROS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. With regard to the height that has been added and, of
course, the fill that's been brought in, the fill material is also sandy in nature or is it soil-MR. MEDEIROS: It's all sand, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Then with regard to the stabilization of the soil on
which these homes would allegedly go, are you concerned at an that if they don't put up
retention walls or even they do, that there could be a collapse and that could impact
your property?

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Are
making any effort, though?
retaining walls to hold their soil in place or are they not?
MR. MEDEIROS: No, no, just the swale and with the, with the matting.

- 10-
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So your concern would also be that with the height
plus the type of material, if there's undermining going on, that could undermine the
whole area and then just come-MR. MEDEIROS: Potentially, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --right down.
MR. MEDEIROS: Like I said we're, everyone's house was designed to drain into the gulch
individually.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. MEDEIROS: Now we're taking everyone's water and collecting them together and running
it down a swale and attempting to get it into a drain pipe.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So that would, your concern then is also the
cumulative impact and then the volume of water just building to a point where it could
undermine?
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any further questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Thank you, Madam Chair.

You're full of good

saw

MR. MEDEIROS: No, I'm not familiar with that one.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm just wondering if this is in the same area, if this is an
entirely different area for where you are? You're not, you're not getting any soil? It's all
sand?
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MR. MEDEIROS: It's sand, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any further questions, Members? If not, thank you very much,
Mr. Medeiros. Is there anyone else in the audience who wishes to offer some comments?
Just step forward and you can sign up afterwards. Just identify yourself for the record.
MR. ENGH: Aloha, Council Members, my name is Erick Engh. I also live on Nakoa Drive.
And I just wanted to share my perception of when I read the, the Mayor's letter...that
through an executive order essentially what, the way that I saw it was there were
residences--I wasn't as impacted as some of the other residents on, on Nakoa Drive. But
the way that I saw it was the Mayor had taken what was essentially the ocean view and
the quality of the property from long-term residents and handed it to a developer. The
$150,000, at least, increase in the property values of those lots that, that the developer or
real estate people are enjoying came out of the residents on Nakoa Drive. That the same
house that once had an ocean view and a mountain view and now has a view of a
two-story brand new house is going to be lowered by at least $100,000. So it's, it, for
me, it felt like somebody had taken in real value over $100,000 out of these local
residents' pockets and placed it into a developer's pocket. That was my immediate
perception of it. So, I just wanted to make sure that that reality was out there or that
sense of it was out there.
CHAIR TAVARES: Where, where are you in, located in the line?
MR. ENGH: I'm lucky, my house ...they, they've--by the way they've built up all along Nakoa
Drive. Behind my house they probably only built about 15 feet, but I'm up higher.
a..

IS

at
Water Board
have
existing elevation before
pn:~ject went in,
behind my lot it used to go down I think almost 40 feet and now it goes down maybe 25,
and this is all. . .--(CHANGE TAPE}-- . ..the subjective evidence for exactly how much
they, they built up these lots, and I'm sure that their justification will be that they had to
do this for drainage reasons. The drainage doesn't look very successful even in its
present state, but it's, it's hard to believe that they didn't do this specifically to build up
the lots to increase the ocean view so they'd be worth more money, at the expense of
local residents. So, I don't know 1. .. that's just the way that I saw it.
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CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.
MR. ENGH: Thanks.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. Any questions? Wait, hold on a second. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON : Yes. Have the lots actually been sold or built upon yet?
MR. ENGH:
They have not built any, any houses yet.
They're starting to build
one--immediately adjacent to Nakoa Drive they haven't built any yet. They're starting to
build one. They've got the, the border, the property border wall built for one house.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
immediately ...

Okay, but that's not in the area that immediately,

IS

MR. ENGH: No, not in the, not in the particularly bad area. No houses have been built as of
yet.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. ENGH: But you can see where they're going to be.
CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. Thank you. Could you sign up for us, please, over here? Anyone
else wish to offer comments? Mrs. Goshi? Please.
MS. GOSHI: Thank you. Thank you, Joe. Anyway, I am Emiko Goshi. I live right next to Joe,
same house
46 years and
is a terrific neighbor, and I must say I've lived
not

a worse
complain
they
watered, their sprinkler system came on, the water brought the sand, covered my
sprinkler system in that comer, and I had to complain. They came and they built this tile
wall maybe about 5 feet, and that kind of stopped the water from coming into my lot.
But. .. well, it's okay, but it's not, it's not very pretty. But anyway, what I'm trying to
say is I hope they don't change this height, height thing because as the height restriction
right now is 30 feet from the original. ..
CHAIR TAVARES: Vh-huh.
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MS. GOSHI: ... and if the original, if they're going to say what they had built up is the original,
I'm going to lose everything that I've had for 46 years and hopefully not. But anyway,
that's just what I wanted to say to back Joe here, you know. Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you, Mrs. Goshi.
Mr. Pontanilla.

Any questions for Mrs. Goshi?

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
Mr. Medeiros.

Maybe not for Mrs. Goshi, but Mrs.,

Chair.

Yeah,

CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, we'll recall him after.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any questions for Mrs. Goshi? Ifnot, if you can just come, come and sign
up here, please. Any objections to calling Mr. Medeiros back?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR TAVARES: If you would step forward, sir. Okay, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. Hi again, Mr. Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got a question in regards to the
affected with this height issue. 'Cause I understand that some

HUA.nv',,~

oflots

to
grade raised
even they
much more into your line
sight
the ocean, and we all have ocean views
mountain views. And as far as, you know, exact numbers of people, how, how bad it is,
I'm not real sure. There, there are quite a few. Like I said earlier, I'm not sure of
original grades of exactly where the grades were behind everybody else's house was, but
I know that they did raise the grade up considerably along many of the houses.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. "Cause I was out there yesterday on the golf
course, of course, and I looked towards ...you know where the hollow tile fence 'wen fall
down?
MR. MEDEIROS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It seems like there were a lot of cutting on that side of
the bank, and from a particular point all the way down towards Kaahumanu Avenue, it
seems like the side of the hill was cut and most of the cut were utilized as fill for the
particular subdivision. And I think I understand where, where your concern is, is at in
regards to from the water tank backfilling, I guess, that whole particular corner off the
subdivision rather than the whole subdivision.
MR. MEDEIROS: As far as what you said about the cutting of the, the lots, one of the reasons
why that, that wall fell down to begin with...they were trying to get so close to the
property lines to maximize the, the usable area. The Nakoa Drive residents, what we had,
we had a nice slope going down. Well, that slope continued so far down, the total slope
was, was far away from what would be, you know, the property line. So to, you know, if
you widen up the lot, they dig it out as closely as possible and you have a really steep
slope and they undermined a lot of the, the walls, mine, that other large wall that fell.
That's, that's as far as the cuts are concerned, that's what we noticed.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. MEDEIROS: They were trying to just maximize the size of the lots.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.

TAVARES:
with us.

like to also recognize Ms.
you for being here, Ms. Johnson.

you, Chair.

has

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: You'll be proud, Charmaine, I was recycling.
CHAIR TAVARES: Oh, great. ... (chuckle). .. Okay. Also, at this time we'd like to recognize
the staff that we have here with us. For the Committee staff we have our Legal Analyst
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David Raatz, our Legislative Analyst Kim Willenbrink, and our Committee Secretary
Jo-Ann Sato. From Corporation Counsel we have Deputy Corporation Counsel
Mr. Giroux; and we have from the Planning Department, Senior Planner Mr. Joe Alueta;
and we do have Public Works Department present also in, in the Chamber.
So at this time, Members, if you have comments or questions for the Administration,
we'd like to go ahead at this point. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Actually on Item No. 44 there's an
Exhibit No.3, which is a letter dated December 22, '04, to the Mayor from Mr. Charlie
Jencks, and on page 3 of that letter he states at the beginning of the paragraph, the current
status of this issue, Mr. Mayor, goes back a number of weeks when the Department of
Planning sent out e-mails and memorandums advising individuals that they were not
going to be flexible in their interpretation of the definition of building height in Title 19
and rely strictly on the black letter reading of the Zoning Code as described in Exhibit
"A". Is it possible for us to have a request from this Committee to the Department of
Planning to have a copy of those memos and e-mails that were sent out regarding this
issue? I don't know if it's appropriate to request for that, but I'd like to have that
information.
CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, it is appropriate, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. I make that request.
CHAIR TAVARES:
Mr. Mateo?

Alright, thank you.

Alright, any other questions or comments?

to
discussions nor was I
on
come,
came involved
this project was a letter request from, I believe, Mr. Pontanilla and
asking what happ ... , how did this occur and responding to the complaint regarding the
fin material. I then asked--'cause I did not know how this occurred either. I would then,
as you see from the copy of the letter, I was the one that provided Mr. Pontanilla. As you
can see from this thing, it was received by the Planning Department. I received it from
the consultant on the job. So if you see, there's a date-stamp. I was the one that
requested it 'cause I, I had not known how this was ever, how this was being resolved.
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And so as far as, as far as I know, I, I mean I wasn't involved when the Planners ... gave
their opinion on, on what should be done and, and it was done at, at the Mayor's Office.
And so we did not receive this letter, I did not find out what the final outcome was until I
got it from the consultant when the consultant was dealing with complaints.
So, as I indicated to my boss, I don't have any information regarding the Sand Hills, what
discussions were done and what interpretations were made of the law, and how and what
authority they had. I, I was not involved and, and I do not believe, I do not know of what
staff was involved. So, I'm here primarily to, I guess, address the, the next item on your
agenda which is potential amendment to the 19.04.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Well, I guess, Madam Chair, I don't know if we'd want to go specific
into 44 right now because the two virtually interrelate.
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: So if without objections, Madam Chair, if he could go ahead and
continue his response?
CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, he ... go ahead, Mr. Alueta. I mean they kind of intertwine, but you
may address the Item 44 at this time.
MR. ALUETA: The Depart ... , the Planning Department at the request of. . .I was asked to come
up with some type of amendment regarding the height definition and some of the issues
that have come up with some of our project districts as well as some of our SMAs and
planned unit developments. We seem to have come in with a conflict with site plans that,
that are going through a public review process .. .in which the Planning Department as
as the Planning Commissions are
as elevations

to
building ... because during Phase II you also show building elevations
site view
corridor and some, many times view corridors the Planning Comm ... , Department and
Planning Commission holds a public hearing on that; and the developer is granted some
type of approval at that stage.
One of our conditions, many of times the condition of approval is you shall develop the
project in accordance with plans, represent it to the Planning Commission, as well as
either represent it to the Urban Design Review Board. They come in and they develop or
- 17 -
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come up with building plans that reflect that, they get to the building permit stage and
they get. ..the interpretation is that you've filled, therefore you cannot build your height
of the building that you've shown, and so you have a conflict which, which approval
takes precedent. You grant, you were granted an approval and you had conditions by the
Planning Commission of what you were intending to do, but then the interpretation of the
plans or, or when you get down to the nitty-gritty of building permit and construction
drawings, you realize that these, these plans may not be in ... could not be developed.
And so prior to 1990 that was never a problem because of the definition of how height
was defined. And as indicated in my staff... the memo report, a similar case came up
where people were artificially filling their lots and raising them to, to gain the views at
the expense of others. Therefore, the, the knee, I want to say the knee-jerk reaction of
Council, the Mayor, and everyone else was change the law. So the fastest way was
change the law to your current definition.
Now, it fixed the problem for those who complained about that, but it created a whole
interpretation or conflict later on with these larger projects. And so we tried, as indicated
in the memo report that was presented to the Planning Commissions as well as to here,
we tried to strike or tried to find a balance in which we... the... we're proposing an
amendment that doesn't allow for individual lots to, per se, come in, but would allow for
flexibility or interpreta ... , interpretation of height to be more flexible or reflect if they
were granted some type of review, public review of their filling. And it would only
apply, like I say, in, in the current proposed definition it would only apply to SMA
majors as well as project districts in which you were granted some type of public review
of your final grading plan as well as potential view corridors.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: But, Mr. Alueta, and your, your reference is to Option C in, in
proposal. Option C does provide that flexibility. Isn't that what got us into problems
to

ideal situation is that, and, and in the proposal, is that when you come for
ALUETA:
Project District or Phase II approval, right, is that there is going to be a public notification
requirement, there is a, a public notice and a public hearing. You also will require to
provide more detailed plans. As indicated in, in the report, should options, if Option C is
adopted, right, what are the things that need to occur to make sure that the situation at
Sand, like you have at Sand Hills does not occur, and that requires, one, is besides the
existing notification, is also going to have to be better plans provided by developers at
- 18 -
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that phase, at that stage. So before ...during the Phase II sometimes you may have gotten
conceptual two-dimensional plans. We're going, to get to this phase or to make sure that
this works effectively, developers are going to come, have to come up with both a fill and
cut and almost a finished grading plans, which is a little more difficult. Some of them, a
lot of them can do that at that phase of the game, but it requires them to put a little more
thought into their development further on, I mean earlier in the stage than they would
normally have done so.
In the case of Maui Lani, I can only touch on is that Maui Lani's been on the books since
I think before I was born, okay, and it's only because ofthe recent housing boom and that
the development of Maui Lani has really gone full-bore. Because I mean we always, I
mean.. .I mean it's the first, it's the first project district on the island. I mean it's the
very first one ever done, and so it's been around for some time and it's just as you, I
mean some of you may know the history where it's gone through various ownerships
and, you know, partnerships and things have been sold off here and there, and only now
has it, you know, because these pieces have been sold off that its individual developers of
the project district has come forward and started to develop. And so it. . .it's .. .I mean so
it, it mayor may not have had the same type of review that say project, Kihei-Makena
Project District 5 has had and, and the sophistication of or the type of review. So, I,
1. . .it's... you're dealing with two different, to me it's dealing with apples and oranges.
They may be both called project districts, but the first project district was
very ... different and, you know, they can probably talk more about that. But that, it's, I
don't think that you would have, see that today. I think there'd be a lot more review as
far as development standards.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Okay. Thank you. And, and, Madam Chair, one more if I, if I may,
and this question would be to Corporation Counsel. Corporation Counsel, in reference to
Mayor's
was forwarded to
his
May 31 st, could

land use issues. As far as
think I can comment on that.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Then you're not able to because you were not directly involved in it.
But at this particular point for this Committee you are Corporation Counsel, and what
we're looking at is a document that the Mayor or the Administration is giving, made the
decision to allow the, the fill to pursue, to continue. According...1'11 quote a, a statement
that says, "the administrative decision had been made to allow the building heights to be
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PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

Juue 5, 2006

determined from finish grade". So as our legal advisor, is this an appropriate
determination based on the facts or the reasons that Administration gives in allowing this
particular fill to occur? Is, is this something that has legal standing, and the bottom line
is can we be sued?
MR. GIROUX: That's a, that's a hard spot to be in. As far as what I would like to see is more
fact finding as far as what, you know, what were ...what, what were the things being
looked at as far as and what stage they were, what stage these decisions were being made
at. I, I think.. .I don't think the letter addresses fully those, those types of issues. I think
that if we had further facts maybe from the Mayor or from the Planning Department to
see, you know, where, where was this project and, and at what point these determinations
were made, I think it would be probably easier to analyze on what, what propriety or
what impropriety took place at, at what points. As far as liability, I think we can look in
terms of what kind of reliances the ...developer is taking in investing different types of
money at different increments in his project based on what kind of entitlements he's
getting and at, at what juncture he's at when he invests that type of money. When we
look at, you know, if, if we're looking at lawsuits, I think we have to analyze two
different. .. there's two different analyses. One is if, if the Administration doesn't give
the permit at this stage, does it expose itself to, to a lawsuit from the developer? If it does
give certain entitlements that may not meet certain legal requirements, do we face
lawsuits from the public who may, may raise issues such as, you know, loss of value of
property and, and such?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. Ms. Anderson, followed by Ms. Johnson.

MR. GIROUX: Madam
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Member Anderson, I apologize, but this, this letter was just handed out to, I
believe, everybody today. I was able to read it about 20 minutes ago. As far as the, the
contents and the, the facts within that letter, again I, I have to say that I did not advise the
Mayor at this juncture. So-- 20-
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I didn't ask you that.
MR. GIROUX: --I, I mean I just wanted to bring some context to the fact that, you know, I did
try to corne as prepared as I could with the amount of information that was given to me.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Is there anything in the County Charter or the County
Code that authorizes the Mayor to make a decision in contradiction to the existing County
Code?
MR. GIROUX: Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Member Anderson, at this time I, I don't, I cannot point to such. So .. .I, I
cannot answer that at this time.
CHAIR TAVARES: I think, Ms., Ms. Anderson, and other Members, I think this bears a whole
lot more investigation-MS. ANDERSON: It certainly does.
CHAIR TA VARES: --as far as how things occurred from the start with the Phase I, Phase II and
what happened at the Planning Commission, et cetera, and at the time the, that this is
going through, the definition is still the definition that we have now.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

we can

,",V1UUAU,",

our

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you. You know ...just for clarification, Madam
Chair. In, in your statement to Member Mateo, it seems that you're willing to allow us to
mIX up-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, both.
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COUN CILMEMBER ANDERSON: --both of these items and ask questions either way?
CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. As long as it doesn't confuse who's giving the answer. If we be
specific to 39 and 44, 'cause we do have issues that are related and so it's hard to talk
about just one at one time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I think if we could get down to the bottom of what
happened on Item 39, it would help us to make a more informed decision on 44.
CHAIR TAV ARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so before I ask questions on 44, I do have questions
on Item 39 that I would like to ask and it's going to require someone from Public Works
who issued the grading permit for what's going on right now. And... so if that would be
possible to do that or if just for expediency if you want me to continue to question Joe
until Public Works is available?
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh. You can continue on 44 and then we will take a break and
hopefully they'll get the ... either whatever documents we need. Mr. Milton Arakawa
from Public Works is here and may be able to provide some information regarding the
grading permit. So if you'll continue with your questions to Mr. Alueta, that would be
appropriate at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you. Mr. Alueta, you said that the public would be
notified at the Phase II approval process. Is that just the normal notification in the paper
or would adjacent landowners be notified that Phase II approval is coming before the
Planning Commission and that it may include ... a grading or site plan that involves

MR.

You
you're proposing.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
landowners get?

come

a

But what notification does the surroUflding adjacent
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MR. ALUETA: Published in the paper as well as posting of agenda, as well as mailing of the
adjacent property owners, I believe, within 500 feet. So it's like a full-on, it's a full-on
public hearing in which you're notified, you get a letter in the mail.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and what does the letter in the mail say? Most people
are not going to think beyond well, they're just getting Phase II approvaL . .--(CHANGE
TAPE)-- . .. that'll show up because they might fill the land next to me and I might end up
with a face, a house in my face instead of the ocean. So how are they going to know
that?
CHAIR TAVARES: Maybe you can answer by saying what typically
notification that goes to the residents within 500 feet.

IS

included in the

MR. ALUETA: A typical, Madam Chair, typical notifications ...the project description would
be, you know, the applicant's coming in for a 500-10t subdivision, you know, various
sizes and, you know, mixed use, commercial, and describe the development in that way,
maybe even say how many square feet of commercial, and it depends on what the type of
development is. Normally if someone says I'm going to build, they're, they're going to
be building 500 homes or 200 homes next to me, a lot of people get excited and will
show up either because they want to buy a home or because they want to know how
much traffic is going to be, and then once they--I mean that's normally the first two
instincts and, and they want to know how close this is going to be. And so during that
period of how close is this going to be, they figure out that, you know, whether or not
there's going to be some site plans that show the grading and filling, and, and they're
pretty much aware of like what--I mean if it's happening next to you or within 500 feet, I
mean it's mostly the people who are adjacent to it and not, if you're 300 feet away,
you're not too concerned about it for the most part. But if you know it's right next to
going to
to
type of. . going to be
are
"'V<JlU,"",

TAVARES:
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: We, this Council, prior to my sitting here, approved a
Project District for Palauea 1 down in Makena, and nobody was aware until the trucks
started driving that the developer intended to raise the land in that area by a good 20 feet
offill.
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Dozens and dozens and dozens of trucks offill were taken
to that site. Now ...none of these people knew it was going to happen to them.
MR. ALUETA: Like I said, this is an older project district. I don't know what notification
requirements occurred during the early phases of when Maui Lani was first done back in
the '70s, and so ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So did Maui Lani get Phase III approval way back then?
MR. ALUETA: I don't, I don't know. I'm not, I wasn't. . .like I said, I, I'll have to go back to
my office and find out from our, who, find out who the Staff Planner was and find out
exactly what type of notification. Typically up until about maybe two years ago,
Phase III approvals were done administratively. So there, like I said, there was no--as to
whether Phase II, how Phase II, that typically is a public hearing.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Could you provide this Committee with a, a copy of the
Phase III approval for proj ect, for the Proj ect District Maui Lani, Lot 1-D?
MR. ALUETA: Yeah. If I can get, since I have feeling there's going to be lots of questions of
Planning, can I ask that the Chair get me a, send a letter down?
CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, we'll get a whole list of questions to you in one, one document so we
can get it all covered.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think that would be helpful, Madam Chair, if we could
approval was granted. . .. You know, I just find this reprehensible
have to
Code that

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's just shocking to me that, that everybody's up here
saying, well, I didn't have anything to do with it, so I can't give you any answers. You
know, I mean the people who had something to do with it should be here to answer our
questions and to respectfully respond to the residents who have to deal with this. So if
Mr. Alueta had nothing to do with this, then in preparation for this meeting he should've
- 24-
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talked to the Planner who did have something to do with it so he could give us some,
some answers. We're all going to just spin our wheels here today.
CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Alueta is here for Item44, not for 39, and it would be the
Department's responsibility to send the right people over for the No. 39.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well ...
CHAIR TAVARES: And even though they're related, I don't believe it's fair for us to put this
all on Mr. Alueta either.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Well, is he here for 39?
CHAIR TAVARES: He's here for 44.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Who's here for 39?
CHAIR TAVARES: Oh, I don't think anybody's here for 39.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, that's my point, Madam Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
opportunity .

I'd like to speak to Public Works when there's an

CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Ms. Johnson, you had a question for Mr. Alueta on 44?

IS an
is
going to start
going to go on
site, how
going to configure the site and types and,
start thinking about earth movement, earth moving, and it's normally at your phase--I
mean as you know Project District Phase I, you normally just get a blob.
LUHll'o.Ull",

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. ALUETA: You're going to have "x" acres of commercial, "x" acres of, of residential.
During your Phase II is when you actually come down with what are my buildings going
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to look like? What are my designs, what, am I going to have design criteria for my
residential houses? Am I going to have design signage packages for my commercial
centers? I mean you start getting into the nitty-gritty, and at that point we feel it's
appropriate, that's an early enough stage that the developer needs to start coming up with
what is going to have ...what's going to be the site, his site plan. And so when, when the
public notices go out, people will not only gonna get to see your elevation of buildings
and the design of those buildings, you're also going to get to see what type of, the final
finish grade. At, at the Phase III point it's pretty much...that's very late in the game, the
entitlements have pretty much all been granted and all you're doing is, is trying to
confirm that what you approved in Phase II, right, is consistent with what his building
plans show. So at Phase II is very design orientated and conceptual plans, but, you know,
you pretty much have, you're kind of dialed in. Phase III is I'm applied for a building
permit and what does it look now, does my building plans look like what I got or what I
asked for in Phase II; and if they do, if they match up, then you get a Phase III approval.
So in the proposal we want to keep it earlier in the phase, earlier in the process .. .in the
entitlement process, not later.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And I can understand that, but I think what we're
seeing right now is because the passage of time has occurred that, and particularly
because these residents, some of them been in their homes as long as 46 years, there may
not be an institutional memory of what was approved way back in Phase II. So what my
concern would be is that if you leave out the Phase III from at least the notification with
perhaps providing what was originally approved at, at the very least to the residents in
that area, would, wouldn't that make more sense so that at least they would be able to
alert your Department if there is not in their view substantial compliance with what was
in Phase II?
not ..

not

behind us had no, ostensibly no notification
correct?
MR. ALUETA: Phase III happens after Phase II. So Phase III is at the end of the process. So
they would have, already have gone through Phase II and saw the plans and the
elevations. Phase, like I said Phase III is you're already down the line, it's already,
they're coming in for a building permit, and what we're checking for is to see whether or
not that--in fact the Commission, and as I've said, we've amended our rules in which, or
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not amend, but we're interpreting our rules now to mean that the Planning Commission
now has to review the building plans to show, find that and they have to find, not the, not
the staff, the staff makes the recommendation, but the Planning Commission makes an
interpretation as to whether or not Phase III and it matches up with what's being
proposed, what was pro ... , what was approved during the Phase II approvaL
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and all I'm saying, Mr. Alueta, is that because the
notification seems to be absent in the Phase III, there was only notification-MR. ALUETA: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --required during Phase II, wouldn't it be prudent just to
simply send out a notification in Phase III that this was what is taking place? Because
these individuals don't seem to have been aware that there was a Phase III approval.
MR. ALUETA: I, I follow you now. I'll see whether or not if that's not already occurring,
Phase III, if there isn't a, a...notification requirement and, you know, if that's what, if
you want that in addition to, we can...that would come probably during 19.510. But we
can, I look into that as to whether or not there is one and whether or not we can add that
notification requirement.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Because that, that to me is one of the problems that I see
occurring. The other thing that I have a question about with regard to the ordinance is
when, you know, just a layperson is looking at this and because our Planning
Commissioners are not necessarily engineers and they're even looking at Phase II, what I
guess ...what assurance do the Commissioners have that what's being represented to
them is able to be, I guess, analyzed and looked at in terms of the visual? So like other
given to me, I

cut
now
areas
project is being cut,
areas are being
and by, and by
and using basically a color, you know, red for cut and green for
And so we're
looking at that one right now, I mean, as far as that. Other projects, you know, SMAs
and all that. . .if it's identified or near what we consider a scenic resource, we'll often
require view corridors. View corridors are also reviewed and what, you know, and that
basically it's a mockup of what is this thing going to look like from the highway, what
am I going to see; and either, and with today's computer animation and, and computer
graphics that's ... a lot of it is, is provided to the Commission, especially if you had, if it's
.~~u..u" ...
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in a new development and a lot of times what you have is ...we're having a lot of urban
infill, which we like, we like urban infill. But where in like Honokowai area where you
have a vacant lot that's been sitting there for, you know, forever and a guy comes in and
says I'm going to develop it, wen, he's surrounded on two sides by either single-family
or multi-family and everybody in that area wants to know what is this thing going to look
like, what is it going to look like from my balcony, what is it going to look like. And
we've ...the applicants have and the Commission has required these viewplane studies
that say what is this going to look like.
And I've even seen shadow
studies... (chuckle) . .. ofpeople coming in to show what does the building look like, how
does it affect the shadow. Depending how big, how big the building is what are
the ...you know, what's, what's this going to be like, you know, when the sunsets comes
up, how, how are the shadows going to affect the various areas. So it can be as detailed
and, and it's all dependent on what's actually being proposed.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: With regard to your comment about, you know, I guess the
cutaway views or if maybe greater attention being paid through viewplanes depending on
what's in the surrounding area, wouldn't it be better to include at some point, whether it's
in the ordinance or Administrative rules, some type of requirement that if any abutting
properties have any view plane encroachment, that instead of just looking at the property
that's actually being developed and seeing what that looks like, to actually do an analysis
and compare it for the surrounding properties, particularly where it's infill, or is that
already included in the requirements?
MR. ALUETA: That's in the requirement, but also it's like ... as indicated in our staff report, we
indicate like, you know, what needs to be done to .. .if you look on--sorry, my report is
not, pages are not numbered, but you look at the table of the proposed options, you see
that we have common questions and we're going over Options
B, and C, both what is
current
it

some
I
what they're going to be looking at.
MR. ALUETA: Correct, and if they .. .I mean.. .ifthe, when the public comes to these meetings
or comes and ... what typically happens is that the public will get notification 30 days
out of the meeting and some will freak out, some will not, some will ... and then the first
thing they'll do is they'll call, find out who the Staff Planner is and find out more
about. ..and aptly, and normally the Staff Planner will try to explain what the project is
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or exactly where the project is. 'Cause like I said this project, notification is done to the
500 foot radius. And for the most part 90 percent of the people, once they find out
they're either not adjacent to it or it's not really near them, they say I don't, okay I don't
have a problem; they, they ... we never see them again. Those that feel, oh, it's going to
be next to me come down and look at the plans, and at that point if that information is not
in there for, for to satis ... , you know, like say what's this going to look like. If that
information is not in the file or has not been provided by the applicant, you normally will
see that person testify and, you know, nine out of ten times that concern of the public of
what is this going to look like is going to be raised by the Commission at the same time.
And that may result in a delay of the project or ask for, I mean for them to come forward,
to provide additional information and a deferral, and that's pretty typical. But normally if
it, if an SMA is involved or, you know, big projects, they're going to go through Urban
Design Review Board, and during that Urban Design Review Board the architects want to
know what is this going to look like ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. ALUETA: ... 'cause they're the ones, they're the same thing, that's the same thing they're
asking - what does this look like from the road? And you may come up with... and as the
Board often sometimes does, they'll say well, what is this going to affect, how does this
affect night sky; give me a lighting plan, give me .. .I mean so there's a lot, a lot oftimes
there's more information brought out during that process. So but, like I said, for, for this
ordinance if it's changed to be effective, right, more information would have to be and
should be brought forward earlier on the, the process. It shouldn't be at the building
permit stage that people realize that this thing is, they're filling it 20 feet. 'Cause that, I
mean that is a shame that someone, you know, you don't find out there's 20 feet of fin
until the building permit process. That's too late.

IS

say
you
let's say
15,20 years go by
you've got Project District Phase II
approval, what is there contained within this ordinance that would at least alert people?
You know, if you've got this substantial amount of time or do you believe a sunset clause
or a recertification or a renotification should be done at five-year intervals?
MR. ALUETA: It's a good question. I, I don't have an answer as to, you know, what the
preference is. Like I say, Maui, Maui Lani is one of those cases where, you know, they
were granted entitlements and for some reason they financially ...they chose not to move
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forward until just recently. So .. .I do know that our permits now, I know that our SMA
permits, you know, have time limits on it. In, in 1990 SMA, there were SMA permits
granted with no time limits, okay, but that's changed. I don't know about project district.
I know project districts, once you're granted approval, it's a zoning change. You, you
become a chapter. So you're Phase I approval. As to whether Phase II approval has ever
gotten a time, time limit, I couldn't really tell you because normally the Project District
Phase II approvals that I have personally dealt with have been associated with some other
deVelopmental permits, such as an SMA, which, in which that time we have a time limit
and they were intertwined at that point. So, I can't really ... and as to whether that should
be, that could be taken up at a, you know ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair, and I would like to address
the time limitation at some point. Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Madam Chair, very briefly before you take the break that you
mentioned, that we would consider after a certain amount of questioning. Chapter 19.45,
Project District Processing Regulations, can answer a lot of the questions that are being
asked.
CHAIR TAVARES: Vh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Specifically, it talks about processing procedures which goes
through the three phases, the three phases of approval, and it mentions the component of
notification, and Phase III, in particular, does not have a requirement for public
notification, that it falls in the Phase II, which seems like there was some level of

44 is nrnprp__
CHAIR TAVARES: Vh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --any action could, could occur today or at some future meeting.
CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES: I mean I already see that ... and thank you for bringing that up ... in light
of, of what the processing is and the procedures for a project district that we, from the
Committee, would send questions to the Planning Department to identify when each part
of those phases were implemented, and what kind of time has passed between Phase II
approvals and Phase III approvals, 'cause I think that's the problem with this one right
now. Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I'd like to talk about Item 39, please.
CHAIR TAVARES: Certainly_
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For me, Chair, I think what you might want to have the
Committee consider is where would we like to take this subject matter? I've heard the
word investigation earlier. Well, are we going to go through a formal investigative
process? I think that needs to be determined whether or not then the Council will. . .I
don't know whether it's the Council or we can grant this Committee the authority granted
through State statute, including the ability to subpoena-CHAIR TAVARES: Dh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --appropriate witnesses. Are we going to enter this
quasi-judicial status, as well as what are we going to do or should we put in questions to
Corporation Counsel regarding the actual project itself that has brought this topic
forward? Are we going to ask for stop work orders, no issuance of building permits until
this is resolved? If the Administration was found in violation of the Code, what are our
has already
taken it all the

a

CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. ArId if you will notice, you know, I take great pride to
know that Project District 1 and 2 was the Mane1e and Koe1e Project Districts, and if you
look at those languages, it was very detailed-CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --very tight, almost minimum flexibility granted by Council.
CHAIR TAVARES: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Maui Lani came in 1990, four years after Manele. So
you will notice there are omissions in its ordinance regarding some of the details
regarding slopes and some other areas that in the Manele Project District is very detailed
and definitive, Madam Chair. So, I would state that maybe during the recess we might
want to have some legal advice whether or not the options for this Committee this
afternoon shall provide recommendations to the Department on how to not further expand
the potential. . .legal responsibilities that this County is charged with and whether or not
we want to be very forceful and have it, have a correction administered quickly. But
some of the things, Chairman, definitely needs to be done by a budge ... , ordinance
amendment to the Code ... from what I've been able to recollect, read, and hear this
afternoon.
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, I would ask for your consideration and your guidance in
this matter for, for the Committee's balance of this meeting. Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. And thank you for your comments, Chair Hokama. At this
time, Members, we're going to take a break. Oh, Mr. Pontanilla, yes, before we break.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank: you. I share the same views with Mr. Hokama
is heavy construction
because right now Maui Lani adjacent to hole number 13
that's going on, a
is

is a concern ~u"'-'u"'u.
because
looking back,
also
drainage
mitigating
dust problem that we have at that location. So as Mr. Hokama had said, you know, I
share his same views as far as the project district had no information
regards to
slopes and the build up of fill for that Project District at Maui Lani.
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank: you, Chair.
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CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, thank you. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
Thank you, Chair.
Just one brief comment.
I
appreciate ... Member Hokama's comments and also Mr. Pontanilla's, but, you know, I
don't think we need a change in the County Code. I think we need people who will
enforce the County Code as it reads right now, and whoever's giving these grading
permits to allow fill to raise the topography up 20 feet should be informing the, the
person who's doing this that, that means you only have another 10 feet to build on, don't
come back and ask us, you know, to look the other way-CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --unless the Council deems to approve this, which I have
serious concerns about, Madam Chair, or unless they go to the Board of Variances, and
that's the procedure we have in place right now. So, you know, we want some kind of
consistency that people can hang their hat on when they buy a piece of property and they
look next door and see that there's a gully next to them. They want to hope that that
gully is going to be there in the next 50 years and not a house right up in their face. So, I
just wanted to add that to the mix here because I'm real concerned that we have a serious
problem in that the County Code is not being enforced by this County, and that's why all
these problems are ending up in our lap.
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and I don't think you fix it by changing the County
Code.
comments

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

1"\",1'."...",

we

3:08
3:28 p.m.

CHAIR TAVARES: ... (gavel) . .. The Planning Committee please reconvene. We have all
Members present. Ms. Johnson will probably be coming along in a few minutes. And
there she is, just like magic. '" (chuckle) . ..
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Members, after conferring with Corp. Counsel, with our staff, and with some of the other
Members, I think I'm going to recommend that we adjourn this meeting today. We have
not noticed for executive session for this particular Committee meeting. We will notice it
the next time we bring this up, and hopefully we'll bring it up at our next meeting. I
think that we need to be aware of what our options are with regard to 39, especially; 44 I
think we can deal with at some point in time because that's an amendment to an existing
ordinance, but what's critical at this point in time seems to be, not seems to be, is No. 39,
which is the activity that's going on right now. We will formulate a series of questions to
the Planning Department, especially, to Corporation Counsel, and some information from
the Public Works Department so we can get it all out on the table with us and then look at
what our options are for the next, the next meeting. So before we adjourn, is there any
comment or questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chair. I was going to ask the Public
Works Department to provide us with grading and/or grubbing permit that was issued for
this ... grading that's being done.
CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, that's one ofthe ones that I'm going to formally ask them for.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and also if you could ask. .. for any of, any
additional. .. 'cause obviously this is a, a lot of fill and I'm assuming that it's probably
over 500 cubic yards of fill ...
CHAIR TAVARES: Vh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
if that's the case, they
to have an erosion
control plan, which also addresses dust control, and...you know, there's, there's a

or

application
grading or grudding
stop
grading or grubbing
revised grading or grubbing plans have been submitted. And,
and I think it's important for us to know when project or Phase
of this project was
approved by the Plarming Director because that seems to be the key in the letter from the
Mayor who says, to resolve this conflict and the conflict being that with the amount of fill
that's been put in, there's only enough building room now for 10 feet and that many lots
will not be able to be built on. And to resolve this conflict, I quote, "1 made an
administrative decision to allow the project to proceed with the building heights
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determined from finished grade. Project District 3, Phase III approval was granted based
on this decision." So, I'm assuming that the project 3, Project District Phase III approval
was granted somewhere around May 31, 2005 when the Mayor made this decision.
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, if you could request that, too.
CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. We will get all of that chronology because I think also what is
critical to this whole issue is what was come, what was included in the Phase II approvals
where supposedly grading plans and the like are to be submitted. So we'll get the, you
know, Phase I, Phase II, Phase III, the chronology and the contents of what was provided
and we'll try to get copies of what was provided at the Phase II and Phase III
approval ... benchmarks.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I will submit for your, for the Committee and for, for you,
Madam Chair, in September of 2003 ... Councilman Nishiki requested a chronology of
the Maui Lani approval. ..
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... project, Maui Lani Project District approval.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so we have that up to September 24,2003, and I
submit that to your Committee.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Because it would seem that a lot of questions I think
Mr. Foley, you know, needs to respond to as the Director of the Department. And also
being that it seems apparent the Mayor made a decision, administrative decision, to find
out if he consulted with anyone in the Corporation Counsel's Office on this as well, and
if that is the case, that person from the Corporation Counsel's Office to be here as well
for that meeting, for your next meeting. Thank you.
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CHAIR TAVARES: Right. Thank you. Any other comments or request for information
through our preparation for the next meeting? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I, and Member Anderson I think
cited the, the part where, where the Mayor put in writing that he made an administrative
decision to allow the project to proceed. And, and I think just the basic question from
Corporation Counsel to respond in writing that if the Mayor has that authority or not.
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I mean just the jurisdictional authority issue, or if in a Phase III
it's assigned to the Planning Director. And it's very clear in 19.45.050 under the
procedure or the processing of the phases of project districts. So-CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
responded to.

--again, I think that's a question that needs to be asked and

CHAIR TAVARES: Yes. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Any other issues? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mine is just on the ordinance that Mr. Alueta is here for
today. Will you be allowing let's say suggestions or maybe the inclusion if we send you
we

was

can

we can

it

to

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
CHAIR TAVARES: But, you know, not knowing how long it might take us for 39 the next
time, that we would want to focus on that, this is an amend ... , 44 is an amendment to the
grading ordinance ...
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
CHAIR TAVARES: .. .I mean to the ... we might need one ofthose, too ... but amendment to
the building height-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah.
CHAIR TAVARES: --ordinance, and if you have some suggestions, we'd be happy to receive
them.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and the only reason I asked that, Madam Chair,
is because I'm working on, in fact I think Kim was helping me work on another issue
with regard to similar kinds of issues going on in downtown Lahaina where everybody is
just building up to maximum height, just filling up the whole lot, and it's changing both
the character of the historic, you know, the whole historic area of downtown Lahaina. So
what I see are some parallels because this is a more traditional, more historic established
neighborhood, and I think maybe what I'm going to look at is also particularly in the
areas that do have historic significance or where they're well established neighborhoods,
perhaps putting something in that addresses buildings or structures that are more than 50
years old because I'm, I don't know if it requires an amendment to the Historic District
either or even establishment of it. But I think it really is important because we have some
very similar things going on in downtown Lahaina, and many of the structures there are
being put up and they're being done with after-the-fact building permits, which I think is
really even way worse than-CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
on

MR. ALUETA: Yeah. Currently, Jeffrey Hunt-CHAIR TAVARES: Jeffrey Hunt.
MR. ALUETA: --is the Lahaina Planner.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
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CHAIR TAVARES: So you might visit with him and, and share some of those ideas, too.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, thank you. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. I was wondering if we can get some
information regarding the SunStone development in Kaanapali? I think we added a
condition where we had height, building height as well as grading, finish or-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, we did.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --natural grade. Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Thank you. I think we also had that in Makawao also
conjunction with the property near Seabury. Yeah, okay. Thank you. Ms. Anderson.

1ll

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I just want to comment on that, Madam Chair. You
know, it's unfortunate that we have to put conditions on zoning that just reiterate what's
already in the County Code.
CHAIR TAVARES: Vh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, I, I've had complaints from engineers that
people within the County who are charged with approving subdivisions are not following
the County Code; they're making up the rules as they go along. And I have already
of our
Counsel in hopes that
it
brought this to

Vh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And that's why we have these rules and regulations-CHAIR TAVARES: Exactly.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --is to protect the public, and if our public servants can't
follow their own rules and regulations, we have a serious problem in this County, Madam
Chair, and it goes beyond this one project.
CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, I agree with you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Final comment, Madam Chair, on Item No. 44.
CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I cite a letter by Mr. Jencks again, that Exhibit 3 on
Item No. 44, and he writes a pretty long letter to the Mayor, and it talks about .. .in some
areas it talks about flexible methodology. And I will note that the whole project district
concept, and it's very clear in the very first section Part B., the intent of a project district
development is to provide for a flexible and creative planning approach rather than
specific land use designations. So by nature-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --project districts are flexible. So it would be prudent for us to
know that going in, keep it in that context and be wary or cautious of moving for, for
even more flexibility within something that's already meant to be flexible because then it
tends to erode the very thing that the proj ect district kind of does already, and that is the
specifics,
et
et cetera. So, I
to--

are
not knowing where
going to show up, but we
have an idea.
ambiguous and the more flexible get, the less control we'll have over--

more

TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --what ends up coming out and then things like this happen, or
people who've been around get impacted unnecessarily. Thank you.
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CHAIR TAV ARES: Thank you.
anything? Mr. Alueta?

Any further comments? And from our Administration,

MR. ALUETA: No, ma'am.
CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. Seeing none, then this meeting for June 5th , it is June 5th , right, is
hereby adjourned. . .. (gavel) . ..
ACTION:

ADJOURN:

Recommending DEFERRAL of commnnications.

3:42 p.m.
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CHARMAINE TAV ARES, Chair
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